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Amendment 1
Philippe Lamberts

Draft opinion
Paragraph 1 

Draft opinion Amendment

1. Recognises that the Black Sea Region 
(BSR)is of geostrategic importance for the 
energy security and the diversification of
EU energy supply, given its proximity to 
the Caspian Sea, the Middle East and 
Central Asia and that after the accession of 
Romania and Bulgaria, the EU has become 
a major player in it;

1. Recognises that the Black Sea Region 
(BSR) is of geostrategic importance for the 
EU given its proximity to the Caspian Sea, 
the Middle East and Central Asia and that 
after the accession of Romania and 
Bulgaria, the EU has become a major 
player in this crucial region but 
acknowledges that more needs to be done;

Or.en

Amendment 2
Vladko Todorov Panayotov

Draft opinion
Paragraph 1 

Draft opinion Amendment

1. Recognises that the Black Sea Region 
(BSR)is of geostrategic importance for the 
energy security and the diversification of 
EU energy supply, given its proximity to 
the Caspian Sea, the Middle East and 
Central Asia and that after the accession of 
Romania and Bulgaria, the EU has become 
a major player in it;

1. Recognises that the Black Sea Region 
(BSR) is of geostrategic importance for the 
EU's energy security providing for a 
diversification of the EU's energy sources
and of the routes of energy supply, given 
its proximity to the Caspian Sea, the 
Middle East and Central Asia and that after 
the accession of Romania and Bulgaria, the 
EU has become one of the major players in 
this region;

Or.en

Amendment 3
Adina-Ioana Vălean

Draft opinion
Paragraph 1 
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Draft opinion Amendment

1. Recognises that the Black Sea Region 
(BSR)is of geostrategic importance for the 
energy security and the diversification of 
EU energy supply, given its proximity to 
the Caspian Sea, the Middle East and 
Central Asia and that after the accession of 
Romania and Bulgaria, the EU has become 
a major player in it;

1. Recognises that the Black Sea Region 
(BSR)is of geopolitical importance for the 
energy security and the diversification of 
EU energy supply, given its proximity to 
the Caspian Sea, the Middle East and 
Central Asia and that after the accession of 
Romania and Bulgaria, the EU might
become a major player in it;

Or.en

Amendment 4
Hannes Swoboda

Draft opinion
Paragraph 1 

Draft opinion Amendment

1. Recognises that the Black Sea Region 
(BSR)is of geostrategic importance for the 
energy security and the diversification of 
EU energy supply, given its proximity to 
the Caspian Sea, the Middle East and 
Central Asia and that after the accession of 
Romania and Bulgaria, the EU has become 
a major player in it;

1. Recognises that the Black Sea Region 
(BSR)is of geostrategic importance, in 
particular for the energy security and the 
diversification of EU energy supply, given 
its proximity to the Caspian Sea, the 
Middle East and Central Asia and that after 
the accession of Romania and Bulgaria, the 
EU has become a major player in it;

Or.de

Amendment 5
Philippe Lamberts

Draft opinion
Paragraph 1 a (new) 

Draft opinion Amendment

1a. Calls on the Commission to integrate 
the environmental dimension in its 
strategy towards the Black Sea Region 
and in particular to contribute to the 
restoration of the environment following 
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the toxic waste pollution in the Danube 
area;

Or.en

Amendment 6
András Gyürk

Draft opinion
Paragraph 1 a (new) 

Draft opinion Amendment

1a. Considers that the Energy 
Infrastructure Package shortly to be 
introduced by the Commission must place 
great emphasis on the proposed energy 
projects in the Black Sea region; draws 
attention to the fact that the transit routes 
which cut across the states in the region 
can significantly improve the EU's 
security of supply; 

Or.hu

Amendment 7
Adina-Ioana Vălean

Draft opinion
Paragraph 1 a (new) 

Draft opinion Amendment

1a. Underlines the importance for 
Member States to have a common 
approach towards the Black Sea region, 
with a view to achieving the EU's long 
term-interest of security of energy supply 
and stability in its neighbourhood;

Or.en
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Amendment 8
Adina-Ioana Vălean

Draft opinion
Paragraph 1 b (new) 

Draft opinion Amendment

1b. Underlines the importance of clearly 
defining the operational methods and 
means for the implementation of a Black 
Sea Strategy, including processes, 
projects, monitoring system and funding, 
especially with a view to clarifying its 
coordination with the Eastern 
Partnership;

Or.en

Amendment 9
Adina-Ioana Vălean

Draft opinion
Paragraph 2 

Draft opinion Amendment

2. Draws attention on the long-standing 
EU - Russia strategic partnership and their 
common interest in enhancing bilateral 
trade and investment and in facilitating and 
liberalising trade in the global economy as 
well as strengthening and developing 
competition, including in BSR;

2. Underlines the long-standing EU -
Russia strategic partnership and their 
common interest in enhancing bilateral 
trade and investment and in facilitating and 
liberalising trade in the global economy as 
well as strengthening and developing 
competition, including in BSR;

Or.en

Amendment 10
Vladko Todorov Panayotov

Draft opinion
Paragraph 3 

Draft opinion Amendment

3. Having in mind new gas and electricity 3. Having in mind the construction of new 
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interconnections and new power plants 
(fossil fuel generation, renewable energies 
and nuclear projects), underlines that 
transparent market rules, protection of 
environment and investments, 
predictability and fair conditions for 
transit and trade of energy are needed;

gas pipelines and interconnection, of new
electricity grids and interconnections and 
new power plants (fossil fuel generation, 
renewable energies and nuclear projects), 
underlines that transparent and fair market 
rules and conditions on transit and trade 
of energy, securing long term
predictability for investments should be 
put into place; Stresses that these rules
and conditions should encourage a high 
level of environmental protection, human 
health and safety;

Or.en

Amendment 11
Philippe Lamberts

Draft opinion
Paragraph 3 

Draft opinion Amendment

3. Having in mind new gas and electricity 
interconnections and new power plants
(fossil fuel generation, renewable energies 
and nuclear projects), underlines that 
transparent market rules, protection of 
environment and investments, 
predictability and fair conditions for transit 
and trade of energy are needed;

3. Having in mind new gas and electricity 
interconnections and new power plants, 
underlines that transparent market rules, 
protection of environment and investments, 
democratic participation, predictability 
and fair conditions for transit and trade of 
energy are needed;

Or.en

Amendment 12
Niki Tzavela, Jaroslav Paška

Draft opinion
Paragraph 3 

Draft opinion Amendment

3. Having in mind new gas and electricity 
interconnections and new power plants 
(fossil fuel generation, renewable energies 
and nuclear projects), underlines that 

3. Having in mind new gas, LNG terminals
and infrastructures, electricity 
interconnections and new power plants 
(fossil fuel generation, renewable energies 
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transparent market rules, protection of 
environment and investments, 
predictability and fair conditions for transit 
and trade of energy are needed;

and nuclear projects), underlines that 
transparent market rules, protection of 
environment and investments, 
predictability and fair conditions for transit 
and trade of energy are needed;

Or.en

Amendment 13
Philippe Lamberts

Draft opinion
Paragraph 3 a (new) 

Draft opinion Amendment

3a. Calls on this partnership to include 
transfer of knowledge and technology in 
the area of renewable energy and energy 
efficiency and technical support for grid 
design and points out that energy saving 
is key to increase security of supply, e.g. 
as achieving the 20% energy saving target 
would save as much energy as fifteen 
Nabucco pipelines could deliver;

Or.en

Amendment 14
Anni Podimata

Draft opinion
Paragraph 3 a (new) 

Draft opinion Amendment

3a. Supports the research into alternative 
energy sources and in particular 
renewable energy, energy efficiency and 
energy savings, which are essential 
prerequisites in order to face the 
challenges of climate change and to 
contribute to the global effort for the 
reduction of greenhouse gas emissions;

Or.en
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Amendment 15
Adina-Ioana Vălean

Draft opinion
Paragraph 4 

Draft opinion Amendment

4. Reaffirms that EU security of energy 
supply policy is based on diversification of 
sources and routes; stresses the importance 
of the Nabucco gas pipeline and asks the
Commission and Member States, together 
with their partners, to accelerate its 
implementation;

4. Reaffirms that EU security of energy 
supply policy is based on diversification of 
sources and routes; stresses the need for
the Commission and Member States, 
together with their partners, to re-evaluate 
the Nabucco gas pipeline project, assess
its feasibility and, eventually, redesign it 
with a view to making it more efficient;

Or.en

Amendment 16
Ioannis A. Tsoukalas

Draft opinion
Paragraph 4 

Draft opinion Amendment

4. Reaffirms that EU security of energy 
supply policy is based on diversification of 
sources and routes; stresses the importance 
of the Nabucco gas pipeline and asks the 
Commission and Member States, together 
with their partners, to accelerate its
implementation;

4. Reaffirms that EU security of energy 
supply policy is based on diversification of 
sources and routes; stresses the importance 
of a southern gas corridor (including the 
Nabucco, the Turkey-Greece-Italy Gas 
Interconnector, and the South Stream 
projects), as well as the Burghas-
Alexandroupolis oil pipeline and asks the 
Commission and Member States, together 
with their partners, to accelerate their
implementation;

Or.en
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Amendment 17
Anni Podimata, Niki Tzavela

Draft opinion
Paragraph 4 

Draft opinion Amendment

4. Reaffirms that EU security of energy 
supply policy is based on diversification of 
sources and routes; stresses the importance 
of the Nabucco gas pipeline and asks the 
Commission and Member States, together 
with their partners, to accelerate its 
implementation;

4. Reaffirms that EU security of energy 
supply policy is based on diversification of 
sources and routes; stresses the European 
Added Value and the importance of the 
Southern Gas Corridor and asks the 
Commission and Member States, together 
with their partners, to accelerate its 
implementation;

Or.en

Amendment 18
Marian-Jean Marinescu

Draft opinion
Paragraph 4 a (new) 

Draft opinion Amendment

4a. Stresses the need to promote the 
Southern Corridor as a means of 
enhancing the EU security of supply; 
considers that projects such as Nabucco 
pipeline, representing a key priority 
project for the EU, along with smaller 
projects, such as the Trans-Adriatic 
Pipeline (TAP), the Turkey-Greece-Italy 
Interconnector (ITGI) or the Azerbaijan-
Georgia-Romania Interconnector (AGRI) 
reiterate the high importance of the EU 
engagement in the Black Sea region, but 
also the further needs to increase the 
cooperation between the countries 
surrounding the Black Sea;

Or.en
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Amendment 19
Silvia-Adriana Ţicău

Draft opinion
Paragraph 4 a (new) 

Draft opinion Amendment

4a. Takes into consideration the need to 
diversify the UE energy sources and 
routes, underlines the importance of the 
development of the projects like the PEOP 
oil pipeline (Constanta -Trieste) and the 
AGRI project (the ship transport of 
liquefied Azeri gas via Georgia across the 
Black Sea to Constanta) and calls on the 
Commission and the Member States 
concerned to support these projects;

Or.en

Amendment 20
Niki Tzavela, Jaroslav Paška

Draft opinion
Paragraph 4 a (new) 

Draft opinion Amendment

4a. Urges the Commission to conclude the 
agreements with the potential supplier 
countries for the Nabucco pipeline by the 
end of 2010;

Or.en

Amendment 21
Silvia-Adriana Ţicău

Draft opinion
Paragraph 4 b (new) 

Draft opinion Amendment

4b. Underlines the potential of renewable 
energy sources in the Black Sea region 



PE448.953v01-00 12/21 AM\831614EN.doc

EN

that could make a large contribution to a
secure energy future at global level and to 
a sustainable economic growth and calls 
on the Commission and the Black Sea 
riparian countries to unlock this 
potential;
.

Or.en

Amendment 22
Philippe Lamberts

Draft opinion
Paragraph 5 a (new) 

Draft opinion Amendment

5a. Stresses that, in the context of 
international trade and transport of 
hydrocarbons in the region, it is essential 
to consider the environmental sensitivity 
of the Black Sea and the extremely busy 
Turkish straits, which is increasing the 
risks of accidents and oil spills at these 
busy and dangerous chokepoints;

Or.en

Amendment 23
Marian-Jean Marinescu

Draft opinion
Paragraph 5 a (new) 

Draft opinion Amendment

5a. Welcomes the accession of Ukraine 
and Moldova to the Energy Community 
Treaty, which will have an important role 
in reaching the EU's energy security 
objectives and will contribute to the 
security of these countries;

Or.en
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Amendment 24
Marian-Jean Marinescu

Draft opinion
Paragraph 5 b (new) 

Draft opinion Amendment

5b. Emphasis the urgency of establishing 
the Euronest Parliamentary Assembly, 
which will contribute to achieving the 
goals of the Eastern Partnership and thus, 
will have a positive impact on the energy 
security related issues;

Or.en

Amendment 25
Marian-Jean Marinescu

Draft opinion
Paragraph 5 c (new) 

Draft opinion Amendment

5c. Stresses the need of engaging regional 
partners in early stages of project design 
in order to generate interest and to foster 
joint ownership; considers that the Baltic 
Sea Strategy could constitute an example 
of a macro-regional strategy that relies 
upon the cooperation between local 
authorities, business communities, and 
civil society organisations;

Or.en

Amendment 26
Marian-Jean Marinescu

Draft opinion
Paragraph 5 d (new) 
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Draft opinion Amendment

5d. Regrets that Black Sea Forum for 
Dialogue and Partnership has been 
adversely affected by regional tensions 
and therefore, it has not been realized to 
date; considers that such a Forum could 
be relevant for generating ideas and 
fostering dialogue among regional actors;

Or.en

Amendment 27
Marian-Jean Marinescu

Draft opinion
Paragraph 5 e (new) 

Draft opinion Amendment

5e. Welcomes the establishment of 
sectoral partnerships in the three areas: 
environment, transport and energy, which 
opens up the way for considering and 
coordinating concrete, long-term projects;

Or.en

Amendment 28
Marian-Jean Marinescu

Draft opinion
Paragraph 5 f (new) 

Draft opinion Amendment

5f. Welcomes the action taken toward 
extending the EU Common Aviation Area 
to Black Sea countries; calls on the 
Commission to pursue the dialogue with 
Moldova Republic concerning the 
liberalization of its air transport and to 
swiftly start negotiations for Moldova's 
accession to the EU Common Aviation 
Area;
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Or.en

Amendment 29
Vladko Todorov Panayotov

Draft opinion
Paragraph 6 

Draft opinion Amendment

6. Considers that, for the purpose of 
international trade and transport of 
hydrocarbons in the region, it is essential to 
develop the EU's Black Sea ports including 
oil and gas terminals and intermodal 
transport arrangements;

6. Considers that, for the purpose of 
international trade and transport of 
hydrocarbons in the region, it is essential to 
develop the EU's Black Sea ports including 
oil and gas terminals and intermodal 
transport arrangements; Underlines that 
such infrastructure should be build in 
strict respect of the highest EU and 
International standards for the 
environmental protection of costal 
regions, human health and security and 
after performing all Environmental 
Impact Assessments;

Or.en

Amendment 30
Silvia-Adriana Ţicău

Draft opinion
Paragraph 6 a (new) 

Draft opinion Amendment

6a. Calls on the Black Sea riparian states 
to conclude a memorandum of 
understanding for the development of  
Black Sea maritime corridors and asks 
the Commission to open a TEN-T budget 
line with funding for Black Sea maritime 
corridors similar to those existing for the 
Baltic Sea, North Sea and Mediterranean 
Sea maritime corridors;

Or.ro
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Amendment 31
Niki Tzavela, Jaroslav Paška

Draft opinion
Paragraph 6 a (new) 

Draft opinion Amendment

6a. Following the recent oil disaster (Gulf 
of Mexico), stresses the importance of 
taking into account all the necessary 
safety precautions with regards to the 
development of new oil and gas terminals;

Or.en

Amendment 32
Silvia-Adriana Ţicău

Draft opinion
Paragraph 6 b (new) 

Draft opinion Amendment

6b. Considers that, for the purposes of 
international trade and the transport of 
hydrocarbons in the region, it is essential 
to develop the EU Black Sea and maritime 
Danube port infrastructures and 
intermodal transport infrastructures and 
calls on the Commission and Member 
States to expedite completion of priority 
trans-European transport  projects along 
axes 7, 18, 21 and 22, provided for in 
Annex II of Decision No 884/2004/EC of 
the European Parliament and of the 
Council of 29 April 2004 amending 
Decision No 1692/96/EC on Community 
guidelines for the development of the 
trans-European transport network and 
their progressive assimilation with the 
TRACECA  corridor, the central axis, the 
south-east axis and the international 
maritime transport routes as defined in 
the communication from the Commission 
to the Council and the European 
Parliament on ‘Extension of the major 
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trans-European transport axes to the 
neighbouring countries – Guidelines for 
transport in Europe and the neighbouring 
regions’ [COM(2007)0032];

Or.ro

Amendment 33
Silvia-Adriana Ţicău

Draft opinion
Paragraph 6 c (new) 

Draft opinion Amendment

6c. Considers it necessary to modernise 
road infrastructures in the Black Sea area 
and ensure connections with European 
transport corridors; stresses the need to 
implement the Black Sea Motorway 
Project launched by the BSEC in 2006 
and crossing all BSEC countries and calls 
on the Commission and Black Sea 
riparian states to include this among the 
TEN-T priority projects when the mid-
term TEN-T policy review is carried out;

Or.ro

Amendment 34
Adina-Ioana Vălean

Draft opinion
Paragraph 7 

Draft opinion Amendment

7. Recognizes the results of the BSI2

project in establishing a regional research 
and education network in the wider BSR
and its connection to GEANT and calls on
the Commission to continue to support 
research projects into the BSR like: HP-
SEE, SEE-GRID, SCENE, CAREN, 
BSRN;

7. Calls on the Commission to make an 
assessment of the concrete results of 
research projects into the BSR like the
BSI2 project establishing a regional 
research and education network and its 
connection to GEANT, or the HP-SEE, 
SEE-GRID, SCENE, CAREN, BSRN
projects;
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Or.en

Amendment 35
Hannes Swoboda

Draft opinion
Paragraph 7 a (new) 

Draft opinion Amendment

7a. Recognises the importance of the 
BSEC and acknowledges the role of the 
Black Sea Synergy, but stresses – given 
the geopolitical importance of the Black 
Sea region and the lack of any notable 
successes so far from the Black Sea 
Synergy – the urgent need to develop a 
uniform EU strategy for the Black Sea 
region, since only by such a strategy can 
the objective of enhanced and sustainable 
cooperation with the Black Sea region be 
achieved;

Or.de

Amendment 36
Silvia-Adriana Ţicău

Draft opinion
Paragraph 7 a (new) 

Draft opinion Amendment

7a. Recalls that the Black Sea Joint 
Operational Programme 2007-2013 
funded by the European Neighbourhood 
and Partnership Instrument (ENPI) is the 
first EU-funded Black Sea cross-border 
cooperation programme and calls on 
Black Sea riparian states to sign the 
Financial Agreement with the 
Commission under which ENPI funding 
may be accessed, so as to make this 
programme a central instrument for 
implementation of the EU Black Sea 
Strategy;
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Or.ro

Amendment 37
Hannes Swoboda

Draft opinion
Paragraph 8 

Draft opinion Amendment

8. Recognises the importance of the BSC, 
the BSEC, as well as the role played by 
the Black Sea Synergy, and calls on the 
Commission to develop an EU Black Sea 
Strategy accompanied by an Action Plan 
with flagship projects in the following 
cooperation areas: sustainable economic 
development, improving the connectivity 
and communication, environmental 
protection, security, migration and cultural 
exchange by using all available financial 
instruments (CF, ERDF, NIF, NPI). 

8. Calls therefore on the Commission to 
make the Black Sea region a more urgent 
priority and to develop an EU Black Sea 
Strategy accompanied by an Action Plan 
with flagship projects in the following 
cooperation areas: sustainable economic 
development, improving connectivity and 
communication with the widest possible 
involvement of all relevant operators and 
regional partners, environmental 
protection, security, migration, support for 
and development of civil society, and 
cultural exchange and education by using 
all available financial instruments (CF, 
ERDF, NIF, NPI).

Or.de

Amendment 38
Ioannis A. Tsoukalas

Draft opinion
Paragraph 8 

Draft opinion Amendment

8. Recognises the importance of the BSC, 
the BSEC, as well as the role played by the 
Black Sea Synergy, and calls on the 
Commission to develop an EU Black Sea 
Strategy accompanied by an Action Plan 
with flagship projects in the following 
cooperation areas: sustainable economic 
development, improving the connectivity 
and communication, environmental 
protection, security, migration and cultural 

8. Recognises the importance of the BSC, 
the BSEC, as well as the role played by the 
Black Sea Synergy, and calls on the 
Commission to develop an EU Black Sea 
Strategy accompanied by an Action Plan 
with flagship projects particularly in the 
following cooperation areas: sustainable 
economic development, research and 
technological innovation, improving the 
connectivity and communication, 
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exchange by using all available financial 
instruments (CF, ERDF, NIF, NPI).

environmental protection, security, 
migration and cultural exchange by using 
all available financial instruments (CF, 
ERDF, NIF, NPI).

Or.en

Amendment 39
András Gyürk

Draft opinion
Paragraph 8 

Draft opinion Amendment

8. Recognises the importance of the BSC, 
the BSEC, as well as the role played by the 
Black Sea Synergy, and calls on the 
Commission to develop an EU Black Sea 
Strategy accompanied by an Action Plan 
with flagship projects in the following 
cooperation areas: sustainable economic 
development, improving the connectivity 
and communication, environmental 
protection, security, migration and cultural 
exchange by using all available financial 
instruments (KA, ERDF, NIF, NPI).

8. Recognises the importance of the BSC, 
the BSEC, as well as the role played by the 
Black Sea Synergy, and calls on the 
Commission to develop an EU Black Sea 
Strategy accompanied by an Action Plan 
with flagship projects in the following 
cooperation areas: sustainable economic 
development, improving the connectivity 
and communication, environmental 
protection, nature conservation, security, 
migration and cultural exchange by using 
all available financial instruments (KA, 
ERDF, NIF, NPI).

Or.hu

Amendment 40
András Gyürk

Draft opinion
Paragraph 8 a (new) 

Draft opinion Amendment

8a. Considers that the region’s nature 
conservation measures must be 
coordinated with a view to protecting the 
Black Sea’s diversity of landscapes and 
habitats; takes the view that nature 
conservation regulations must therefore 
keep pace with the development of social 
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ecosystem services (tourism, sustainable 
fishing, etc.).

Or.hu

Amendment 41
Lambert van Nistelrooij

Draft opinion
Paragraph 8 a (new) 

Draft opinion Amendment

8a. Underlines the need to link the 
macroregional Strategy for the Danube 
Region with the BSR since the Danube 
and the Black Sea constitute the largest 
non-oceanic body of water in Europe and 
a well co-ordinated EU strategy can bring 
many advantages for the whole region.

Or.en


